

Town of Youngsville

Board of Commissioners
P. O. Box 190 / 134 US 1A South
Youngsville, NC 27596
(919) 925-3401 – Town Hall / (919) 925-3402 – Fax
CustomerService@TownofYoungsville.org
www.townofyoungsville.org

MINUTES BOARD OF COMMISSIONERS

OCTOBER 10, 2019 7:00 PM

REGULAR MEETING

YOUNGSVILLE COMMUNITY HOUSE

Mayor Fonzie Flowers called the Board Meeting of the Town of Youngsville Board of Commissioners to order at 7:01pm. Commissioner Hedlund gave invocation. In attendance were Commissioners Catherine Redd, Graham Stallings, Larry Wiggins, Joseph Johnson, and Terry Hedlund. Others in attendance were Town Administrator Phillip Cordeiro, Town Clerk / Tax Collector Emily Hurd, Town Attorney Edward Bartholomew, Interim Police Chief Joseph Kimball, Assistant Fire Chief Justin Graney, and Assistant Planning and Zoning Administrator Erin Klinger. A representative from the Franklin Times was also present.

MOTION: TO APPROVE THE AGENDA

The motion was made by Commissioner Wiggins and was seconded by Commissioner Johnson. The motion passed unanimously.

The next item on the agenda was citizens' comments. Scott Anderson, 217 E Main Street, presented a proposal from his mother-in-law. He explained she was interested in the back parcel behind the old Town Hall. Mr. Anderson understood that public parking was proposed for that lot but wanted to make the Board aware there were interested parties should they wish to sell. He also took this opportunity to express his concerns about having public parking right behind his home. He asked that it be constructed in such a way as to protect adjacent property by not allowing it to become a throughway, perhaps with fencing. Mr. Anderson asked the Board to keep them up to date on when the construction of the parking lot would begin.

The next item on the agenda was the Financial Report. Cordeiro noted the audit was nearly complete and hoped to have it no later than December. He explained the auditors have all the necessary information and things are going well. Commissioner Wiggins noted that he had read the financials. Attorney Bartholomew stated he will submit his letter to the

auditors in the morning and left a copy for Patterson. Mayor Flowers was pleased with the progress, noting it has not always been easy.

The next item on the agenda was the approval of the Consent Agenda. The Consent Agenda consisted of:

- o Minutes from the Regular Board Meeting September 12, 2019
- o Minutes from the Special Called Meeting #1 September 26, 2019
- o Minutes from the Special Called Meeting #2 September 26, 2019
- o Minutes from the Joint Work Session October 1, 2019
- o Tax Collector's Report
- o Police Department Report
- Youngsville Fire Department Report

MOTION: TO APPROVE THE CONSENT AGENDA

The motion was made by Commissioner Wiggins and was seconded by Commissioner Redd. The motion passed unanimously.

The next item on the agenda was Old Business. There was no Old Business.

The next item on the agenda was New Business. The first item under New Business was to appoint an In-Town Planning Board Member. There were two applicants, Scott Anderson and Keith Tew. Mayor Flowers noted Scott Anderson has served on the Planning Board for several years. He stated the Board could only choose one candidate. Commissioner Redd asked how long the term was for and Hurd stated three years. Mr. Anderson was present and willing to take questions.

MOTION: TO APPOINT SCOTT ANDERSON AS THE IN-TOWN PLANNING BOARD MEMBER, TERM TO EXPIRE OCTOBER 31, 2022

The motion was made by Commissioner Stallings and was seconded by Commissioner Hedlund. Commissioner Wiggins noted that Mr. Anderson was the only candidate to attend the meeting. Mayor Flowers noted that Mr. Anderson has also been very involved in the creation of the Development Ordinance as well. The motion passed unanimously.

The second item under New Business was the presentation of an Annexation Petition 2019-3, for Peconic Properties. Mayor Flowers noted the information was included in the agenda packet.

The third item under New Business was to adopt the Resolution to direct the Clerk to investigate the sufficiency of the Annexation Petition, 2019-3, for Peconic Properties. Hurd explained this petition was received based on the new Policy with Franklin County Public Utilities (FCPU). The owner of the property has petitioned for annexation based on the purchasers need for water and sewer allocation. Hurd stated the owner may request a delay in the Public Hearing and adoption of the Annexation Ordinance dependent upon FCPU approval for allocation. She noted the owner did not want to annex the property if the developer was unable to build.

MOTION: ADOPT THE RESOLUTION TO DIRECT CLERK TO INVESTIGATE SUFFICIENCY OF THE ANNEXATION PETITION 2019-3 – PECONIC PROPERTIES

The motion was made by Commissioner Hedlund and was seconded by Commissioner Wiggins. The motion passed unanimously.

The fourth item under New Business was to adopt a Resolution authorizing the sale of government property by negotiated offer and upset bid. Attorney Bartholomew explained the process to the Board. He stated the Town has negotiated an offer with an interested party. Attorney Bartholomew explained the laws require local governments sell property in one of four ways, noting the Board had to go through the upset bid process if they were to do a negotiated offer. He stated the sections one through six of the Resolution details the requirements and section seven gives details on closing.

Attorney Bartholomew explained earnest money will be paid for each bid cycle. If the current bid has not upset, then the Town can close on the property. This process can take significant time, ten days every bid cycle. Attorney Bartholomew stated this was great for the Town as it should bring in higher bids, nothing they have other interested parties. When asked, Cordeiro explained the negotiated offer was based on the opinion of a professional appraiser. He explained the theory as expressed by the Board, though it was still open for discussion, was the property would be rehabilitated and the lot behind the building that is still owned by the Town would become public parking based on the lack of parking downtown. Cordeiro stated the Town always welcomes and solicits feedback from adjoining property owners. Attorney Bartholomew noted there would be required buffering and zoning compliance.

Cordeiro outlined the process from this point if the Resolution was adopted. He explained the upset bid would be advertised next week and there will be a ten-day period for bids to be dropped off at Town Hall. Cordeiro noted the purchaser has asked for sixty days for closing to allow for due diligence, including an environmental study. Once the upset bid process has been completed, the Board will then have to approve the final sale.

MOTION: ADOPT RESOLUTION AUTHORIZING THE SALE OF GOVERNMENT PROPERTY BY NEGOTIATED OFFER AND UPSET BID

The motion was made by Commissioner Stallings and was seconded by Commissioner Johnson. The motion passed unanimously.

The next item on the agenda was Reports and Other Business. Mayor Flowers reminded the Board of the Candidate's Forum on Monday, October 14th at 7pm at the Youngsville Community House.

Mayor Flowers stated there is a Brunswick stew sale on October 26th at the Masonic Lodge on Main Street as a fundraiser which benefits the Oxford Orphanage.

Mayor Flowers thanked the Board for all their participation over the last month. He noted there was a lot going on with the Development Ordinance and Chief of Police candidates. Mayor Flowers noted that he was unable to attend the Chief of Police Presentations on September 26th as he was at the Kerr-Tar Regional Council of Governments Banquet to present Hurd with the Outstanding Clerk of the Year Award.

Cordeiro stated there would be a Public Hearing on Monday, October 28th at 6:00pm for the Development Ordinance. The Public Hearing will be at the Youngsville Community House. Cordeiro noted there will also be a public auction on Saturday, November 2nd at Town Hall for surplus police vehicles and other assorted items. The Town has retained an auctioneer that will bring staff members and equipment to facilitate the transfer of titles so that winning bidders can take legal ownership that day.

Cordeiro stated the next Farmers' Market would be held on October 23rd, noting they are held on the second and fourth Wednesdays each month through November. He stated the Farmers' Market has been successful and hopes it continues to grow.

Cordeiro stated the website was now live at www.townofyoungsville.org, though .net and .com also work. The Parks and Recreation subpage also works with their old page. Cordeiro asked for feedback, noting that Staff can edit the website.

Cordeiro stated the basketball goals were installed this week and the court should be striped by the end of next week. He noted striping will include basketball and pickleball.

Commissioner Hedlund stated the Fall Festival went well. He stated they had double the number of cars from last year in the Car Show and attendance seemed to have doubled as well. Commissioner Hedlund stated the children had a great time. He thanked the Police Department and Fire Department for coming out and helping. He also thanked the Franklinton Soccer Team, noting they were a good group of kids.

Commissioner Hedlund stated their next road cleanup will be October 25th and 26th. They will also do a road cleanup on Friday, December 6th along the Christmas Parade Route.

Commissioner Hedlund stated there will be a Halloween event at the Luddy Park at 6:00pm. He noted the community has been really involved this year. He stated they will have a costume contest, booths, and games. This will be held right after Trick or Treat on Main.

Commissioner Hedlund stated the Christmas Parade Meeting went well and the committee would meet again soon.

Cordeiro reminded the Board that Parks and Recreation offered art classes on the fourth Monday each month. This month, they will hold their art class at the Luddy Park since the Public Hearing will be at the Community House. Cordeiro stated this month's class was pumpkin carving.

Cordeiro stated the Christmas Parade will be on Saturday, December 7th. He noted there was a lot of people involved in the planning stages. Cordeiro stated that NC DOT has approved the parade route.

Commissioner Hedlund stated the Christmas Tree Lighting Ceremony will be held on December 7th from 5:00pm to 6:00pm at the Youngsville Animal Hospital.

Chief Kimball stated the Police Department responded to 27 reports last month, for a total of 463 this year.

Chief Kimball reminded the Board of the Police Department's Blood Drive on November 9th at Faith Baptist Church. He stated the Police Department would be out for the Trick or Treat on Main at the Community House.

Assistant Fire Chief Graney stated the Fire Department would celebrate their 75th anniversary on Saturday, October 12th from 11:00am – 2:00pm at Fire Station #1 on Wheaton Avenue.

Assistant Fire Chief Graney noted they have completed their final full-time hire. This will have three full-time firemen on staff 24/7, plus two volunteers, staffing Fire Station #1. The hope is for faster response times.

Assistant Fire Chief Graney stated they have had 843 calls year to date. This is a 3% increase from last year.

Assistant Fire Chief Graney stated they will participate in both the Halloween events along with the Christmas Parade.

Assistant Fire Chief Graney thanked Mayor Flowers and Smith for honoring first responders on September 11th at the Kickball games. They had the ladder truck, complete with flag, and sang the nation anthem. Assistant Fire Chief Graney stated it was a nice night.

Mayor Flowers stated that Smith was at a Baseball Championship game tonight and noted it was a successful season. Commissioner Johnson asked for an update on the North Wake Project and Cordeiro stated they had a meeting scheduled for Wednesday. They have received an appraisal on the land and a quote for construction. They have also received the geotechnical survey. Once he has all the information, Cordeiro stated he would put a financial agreement together. He will have an update at the next Board Meeting.

Mayor Flowers stated that baseball registration was open.

Commissioner Hedlund stated that Smith has done a great job organizing the Halloween Trail and Mayor Flowers agreed that he has done an excellent job.

Hurd stated that she had placed copies of the Comprehensive Development Plan (CDP) for the Board to place in the Development Ordinance (YDO). This new YDO includes sections for other plans so that everyone will have all the information in one place.

Cordeiro stated the Maintenance Department was doing good and the leaf machine was running. He stated they are advertising for a part-time position in anticipation of leaf season. This position will be seasonal and can be brought on full-time when needed. Cordeiro stated that Randy Smith was doing great so far, and he was happy to have him on board.

The next item on the agenda was Closed Session. Mayor Flowers stated there was no reason to go into Closed Session.

The meeting adjourned at 7:37pm.



Town of Youngsville

Board of Commissioners
P. O. Box 190 / 134 US 1A South
Youngsville, NC 27596

(919) 925-3401 – Town Hall / (919) 925-3402 – Fax <u>CustomerService@TownofYoungsville.org</u> www.townofyoungsville.org

MINUTES BOARD OF COMMISSIONERS

OCTOBER 28, 2019 6:00 PM

SPECIAL CALLED MEETING YOUNGSVILLE DEVELOPMENT ORDINANCE

YOUNGSVILLE COMMUNITY HOUSE

Mayor Fonzie Flowers called the Special Called Meeting of the Town of Youngsville Board of Commissioners to order at 6:00pm. In attendance were Commissioners Catherine Redd, Graham Stallings, Larry Wiggins, and Joseph Johnson. Commissioner Terry Hedlund was not in attendance. Others in attendance were Town Administrator Phillip Cordeiro, Town Clerk / Tax Collector Emily Hurd, Town Attorney Edward Bartholomew and Assistant Planning and Zoning Administrator Erin Klinger. A representative from the Franklin Times was also present.

Rick Flowe, N*Focus, thanked everyone for coming out. He noted that he has been in North Carolina for over thirty years. He explained that he works with small towns to help them get ready to deal with growth. Mr. Flowe explained the Town began working on this project, the Youngsville Development Ordinance (YDO), a couple of years ago to help develop a plan for the future. Having a plan for growth helps the Town make informed decisions, creating a win/win situation for everyone. The five key wins include property owners, residents, businesses, the environment, and leadership. Mr. Flowe stated they want plans that make sense and focus on areas that make sense to develop. There was no need to have unrealistic rules and regulations.

Mr. Flowe noted the current Zoning, Subdivision and Flood Damage Prevention Ordinances were written in 1993. These are the main three ordinances that affect developing property in Youngsville. When subdivisions in our area picked up, it was discovered the ordinances do not have the kind of standards and specifications to make things clear or easy for developers and local leadership. In order to update the ordinances, he needed to look at the plan to see if the Town has tools in place. That first step was the Comprehensive Development Plan (CDP), which was adopted in March of this year. The CDP is the guiding tool and zoning is where you are today. Mr. Flowe gave an example using the building of a dream home.

Mr. Flowe gave a quick rundown of the process. He noted they interviewed business owners to get a perspective on the street, especially in downtown. Mr. Flowe stated that local businesses know a lot about what is going on in Youngsville. He felt he received good feedback on what is important to the people in this area. Mr. Flowe also met with civic organizations to get more information about the community.

Mr. Flowe stated that once the plan was adopted, then we knew how we needed to get there. The CDP basically gives them the guiding tools. He noted the Planning Board met twice a month for more of the year to work through the YDO. Mr. Flowe explained the process by the Planning Board, noting their roll is to plan for the future. They were directed to set aside personal preferences, along with current issues, to come up with that vantage point. Mr. Flowe explained it was the Board of Commissioners' role to look at the here and now. He stated the Planning Board gave them their best estimate of the feedback about the future and the Board of Commissioners will make the decisions by not only looking at the future, but also looking at where we are. That is how the best decisions are made by local leadership. Mr. Flowe stated that we want to create a system that separates the Planning Board from politics, to make it about how to move the community forward.

Based on the growth that is heading our way, especially along US #1 Highway, Mr. Flowe stated that Youngsville is going to change. He stated we need to decide how we want it to change. The three obvious choices are to preserve and protect what we have, grow in a fashion that is desirable, or just not care. Youngsville has chosen a combination of preservation and growth in a desirable fashion. The Board is looking at how best to protect the small town feel while best accommodating change.

Mr. Flowe stated the zoning map is a snapshot of where we are today and for the immediate, near-term future. This includes things they know about based on the developers that have met with Staff. Other than that, they tried to do the right thing. Mr. Flowe explained some of the zoning choices, while noting that some of the proposed zoning would help to reduce tax bills until it was time to develop the land. He stated the CDP shows where Youngsville is heading, noting that zoning is the specifications that apply to today. Mr. Flowe noted that if someone wanted to develop a farm into a neighborhood, then a zoning change that matches with the plan should be a straightforward, easy approach.

Mr. Flowe stated the Town met the requirements for notification. A copy of the Planning Board approved Draft YDO was available for the public at Town Hall for about a month. A half-page advertisement ran in the Franklin Times twice and letters were mailed to non-local owners. Mr. Flowe showed the advertisement and noted the letters were the exact same as the printed advertisement. He read the Certification of Public Notice.

CERTIFICATION OF PUBLIC NOTICE

On October 9, 2019, copies of the same notice published in the newspaper were mailed via USPS first class mail to 246 property owners within the Youngsville jurisdiction with non-local address on record.

On October 17^{th} and 24^{th} , 2019, the Town of Youngsville published advertisements meeting the $\frac{1}{2}$ page requirement in the Franklin Times newspaper having general circulation within the affected area.

Signed by: Emily Hurd, Town Clerk and Erin Klinger, CZO, Planning and Zoning Officer. (Signatures on File)

The new YDO, taking into account the CDP, has several differences from the old Ordinances. The creation of a civic district for churches, schools, government, etc. now gives the same set of standards and regulations. Previously, churches and schools could potentially have different standards and regulations depending on the zoning district they were located in. The new civic district allows for equal treatment. Mr. Flowe noted properties in this district were also tax exempt.

Mr. Flowe noted another big change included the creation of several different types of Residential districts. The density allowed is the biggest difference between them. Mr. Flowe stated they looked at how the development community works and what drives the costs. He stated they tried to keep things reasonable for developers to create quality neighborhoods. The new YDO is set so that developers, along with the community, can succeed.

Mr. Flowe stated they created a second Mixed Use (MU) district. The old MU district included everything. One MU district is more intense while the second MU district is less. This allows for a transition area away from heavy duty areas as they start to border neighborhoods.

Mr. Flowe stated they had also created a downtown district that was more about being a downtown. He noted that if you want success, then you need to create an environment for it. Towns need a downtown that is easy for people to access. Trends suggest people want simplicity and choices, both for young adults and seniors. If we don't have these choices, then we will find that seniors will move out of Youngsville and we won't be able to attract young adults to our community. Mr. Flowe stated there was an option in the YDO that will allow for developers to create another downtown style area where people can live and work. He noted that people are not all going to stay in the big cities. They are getting tired of apartments and are no longer interested in cul-de-sac type neighborhoods. People want homes with a small yard that is close to activities. Youngsville needs the right tools, so they do not get forced into something they do not want. Mr. Flowe noted the Town won't always need to use the whole YDO, but the rules and regulations will be there when they are needed so the Town won't have to compromise.

Mayor Flowers thanked Mr. Flowe for his overview of the YDO. He asked that everyone wishing to speak sign in. Mayor Flowers noted speakers would be allowed three to five minutes per speaker to allow time for everyone. He noted that all questions will be taken and answered after the time limit has been reached.

Cliff Rogers, Rogers Group in Kittrell, noted he owns the only mobile home park inside of town limits. He explained that he purchased the property a couple of years ago and noted

that it had been mismanaged. Mr. Rogers stated he has invested heavily in the mobile home park, replacing the mobile homes and using permanent foundations. His hope is to make this a community to serve people who can't afford the newer homes, especially for local employees. Mr. Rogers noted it has worked well so far and is pleased with the way it is coming along. Moving forward, he will continue to do his best to make sure it is managed well and will continue to work with the Town.

Mr. Rogers thanked the Board for all the advertising, as he noticed it in the Franklin Times. As the map was hard to read, he went to Town Hall to look at a larger map. Mr. Rogers expressed concerns that the proposed YDO would not allow him to replace the mobile homes with something nicer. He explained that he did not wish to expand, however he would like to continue replacing older models with newer ones on permanent foundations. Mr. Rogers asked the Board to consider supporting what they have done over the last two years. Though the mobile home park offered affordable housing, they did not offer subsidized housing. Mr. Flowe stated there were several different versions to the policy and noted the YDO included the most restrictive. He explained that outside of mobile home parks, there were provisions to replace existing units. Mr. Flowe stated the language could be changed to allow for replacements but restrict the ability to expand. He noted the choice was up to the Board.

David Moss, Raleigh, handed out a map concerning an approximately 63-acre tract of land east of the railroad tracks. This property connects from Winston Street to Fleming Road. He explained that 1/3 of the property is currently zoned MU and the other 2/3 is zoned Residential / Agricultural (RA). Mr. Moss noted he is a builder that has been active in Youngsville since the early 1990s. He proposed changing the property to 1/3 Residential Main Street Transition (RMST) and 2/3 MU. Mr. Flowe stated there is a tool for this type of development called the Traditional Neighborhood Development Overlay (TND), which can be applied to either a residential or MU district that creates the ability to establish a "little village" while also allowing for intensifying the density. TNDs do not have a base zoning district but are approved upon the submittal of a plan to the Planning Board. Mr. Flowe wanted to bring that to Mr. Moss' attention as an alternative to the request to change the zoning as he felt it would be a better option since it gives more flexibility. Mr. Moss reiterated his request for 1/3 RMST and 2/3 MU. He stated he was a quality builder and noted he developed Cottage Court. Mr. Moss stated he looked forward to continuing working with Youngsville. Commissioner Redd asked if there was a plan in place, and Mr. Moss stated no. Commissioner Redd wanted to clarify that he wanted to make sure the zoning was appropriate for when he was ready, and Mr. Moss stated yes.

Steven Hayes and Dave Harney both spoke for the same development. Mr. Hayes noted he was a lifelong resident of Franklin County and has businesses in Youngsville. He explained they were working on a parcel of property on Fleming Road, approximately 65 acres. Mr. Hayes explained they started working on this property in 2015 and met with Staff at that time and met with Klinger recently. He requested that zoning for that acreage stay MU.

Mr. Hayes explained the history of the project, noting they were unable to move forward due to restrictions by Franklin County Public Utilities (FCPU). This development will

include residential with some commercial. As Mr. Flowe stated earlier, you base your information on the facts that you have available and plan for the future. That is what they did back in 2015 and 2016. The only reason they have been unable to move forward was because of the water allocation from FCPU. Mr. Hayes noted they were unable to get permits as they would have expired before FCPU allowed them to build on the lots. He asked the Board to consider allowing the parcel to retain the current MU zoning.

Mr. Hayes stated there is a lot of money at stake, explaining they spent close to \$1,000,000 to install a pump station that includes these lots. He noted they must build at the pace set by FCPU. They already have Phase 1A and 1B and are now working on Phase 2. However, all their plans were based on the current MU zoning.

Attorney Bartholomew joined the Public Hearing.

Mr. Hayes referred to a handout that explained the situation, including maps. He noted they only want to use the property as they had originally planned. Mayor Flowers thanked both Mr. Hayes and Mr. Harney for getting the information to the Board. Mr. Harney reiterated how much money they have already invested in the project based on the 2015 conversation. Losing the current zoning would be a devastating blow. Mr. Flowe stated it was great information but noted the Planning Board had been unaware of the project still being active. He explained the recommended zoning district was to help reduce the burden on the property owners until the utilities were installed. Mr. Flowe noted the CDP does plan for future residential in that area and can be rezoned closer to when they start building. He reiterated they were not aware of the project when creating the proposed zoning.

Mr. Hayes also noted TIP projects were not mentioned. He explained they have funded several studies, including Highway #1, and have gathered a lot of data, to incorporate into this project. This has added to the costs of the project, not to mention the amount of time involved. Mr. Hayes asked again to keep the current MU district. Mr. Flowe explained the current MU district would go away and would be replaced with one of the two proposed MU districts. He stated another option would be the TND and gave a brief explanation of how it would work. Mr. Flowe stated the TND gives more flexibility. He noted the two main options were to choose one of the new MU districts or do a TND. He stated there were great tools in the YDO. Mr. Harney stated they were willing to work with the Town to find a solution that will work for everyone. Mr. Flowe noted it would be easier for developers to go through the process just the one time, then any minor changes can be done at Staff level. Mr. Hayes noted the pump station was already installed with the capacity including the 65-acre lot. He asked again that the Town work with them to make sure they can hit their numbers based on the current design.

Tom Parrish, Fleming Road, stated that he grew up in Youngsville then retired here. He stated he owns a small farm on Fleming Road. Mr. Parrish stated he found out about the Public Hearing by word of mouth. He explained that area on Fleming Road has always been RA. Mr. Parrish stated he was pro-Youngsville and believed in planning for growth but felt that changing RA to AG is not going to help the planned growth here. Mr. Flowe explained the new AG district and the old RA district are basically the same, it has been slightly rebranded under the new ordinance. Mr. Parrish asked if there were going to be

restrictions on housing and Mr. Flowe stated AG requires larger lots and explained the reasoning behind the changes. Mr. Flowe stated the proposed zoning would help in retrofitting for sewer, making it more economically practical. He stated that he has been in situations with other towns where they tried to retrofit sewer to one acre lots and it is extremely expensive. Mr. Parrish wanted to clarify most expenses came with the infrastructure. Mr. Flowe explained the CDP recognizes the area will become subdivisions at some point in time. However, they are currently zoned for a lower tax rate to help save money until a developer is ready to build. Mr. Parrish stated it looked as if the Town was going backwards by not planning for the higher density. Mr. Flowe reiterated the CDP maps do show the planned growth with higher density. He stated they were not backing off, it is just all based on timing. The property can be rezoned when developers are ready to use the property and the infrastructure is in place. However, if we zone for the highdensity residential at this time, property owners will be paying higher taxes for something they don't actually have. Mr. Flowe stated they were trying to help the taxpayers out. Mr. Parrish stated he did not agree as he was concerned about the planned growth. He stated if we were truly planning for growth, he felt a plan for the infrastructure should be included. Mr. Flowe stated the Town was not backing off the growth. He explained this was all based-on timing. For example, it could be up to ten years before sewer becomes available to certain properties. If these properties were zoned for a higher density, the property owners would be paying higher taxes for ten years on property that can't currently be developed. Mr. Flowe noted that if the property was zoned AG, but the CDP showed future residential developments, then when sewer becomes available, it becomes a clear decision for the Board as to rezoning the property. Mr. Parrish stated that it sounded like we were kicking the plans down the road and Mr. Flowe reiterated they were trying to help the tax payers out. Mr. Parrish noted that if the land was on a land use tax deferment, the taxes didn't matter. Mr. Flowe stated that future use won't affect taxes, but zoning will.

Allen White, Louisburg, stated he was also representing Curtis and Phillip White. He explained they owned over thirty parcels that would be affected by the proposed zoning changes. Mr. White inquired about the process for changing the zoning map. Mr. Flowe explained that rezoning property would change the zoning map. However, the zoning map is a component of the YDO. When replacing the whole ordinance, it includes either replacing the zoning map or keeping the current map. Mr. Flowe explained it was not a separate item when doing a new ordinance. Mr. White asked if the new ordinance was being used to rezone parcels and Mr. Flowe explained that zoning designations were being changed, including some standards. This will happen as one large scale project. Mr. White asked who determines how each parcel was zoned and Mr. Flowe stated that he, Staff, and the Planning Board had worked on this collaboratively. Mr. White asked if any of the Board, Staff, or Planning Board had their property "down-zoned" or zoned to be less appealing and Mr. Flowe stated they did not look at ownership, only at the CDP. Mr. Flowe stated that the Board, Staff, and Planning Board members were treated like everyone else. Mr. White restated his question and Mr. Flowe stated that he did not know. Mr. Flowe stated that every property changed some, either up or down.

Mr. White asked what the correct avenue was if property owners did not like the proposed zoning and Mr. Flowe stated the property owners would need to come in, identify the properties so that Staff could look at what they were suggesting. Mr. White asked if there

would be further discussions, and would those discussions be with Staff or in another public forum and Mr. Flowe explained further public discussion could be held at a work session or regular Board Meeting. Mr. White asked where we were in the process, noting he owns three businesses in town but wasn't asked for input nor did they receive notification. He felt there was not enough outreach. Mr. Flowe stated he had a spreadsheet of the businesses that were contacted and noted that sometimes it was staff they spoke with instead of the business owners.

Mr. White expressed concerns about his property along Capital Boulevard, noting they were talking to several banks and named stores. He explained the process was lengthy and confidential. Mr. White felt the proposed zoning was highly restrictive based on what they believe to be the best use of the property. Mr. Flowe explained the proposed zoning was based on the information at hand. He noted the purpose of this Pubic Hearing was to get feedback. Mr. Flowe stated they were not opposed to changing the zoning. Mr. White noted they have made significant investments in the area to get the project off the ground. He reiterated they had no input during the process. Mr. Flowe reiterated they had no knowledge of the project and stated the more Staff knows the better they can do. Mr. White felt that more outreach needed to be done, especially when moving large pieces of land to new zoning districts. He wanted to speak more about the new districts, specifically SFR3, MU and Industrial. Mr. White stated that when huge acreages were blocked off, there was still a need for pods and transition areas. He felt this was too large of a transition area and tied up too much property. Mr. White proposed the area, including around Fish Stallings, be reclassified to be less restrictive. Mr. Flowe requested they get all the information to Staff, noting that Staff does not share confidential information. Cordeiro explained the YDO sets forth the process to make changes to the zoning map. The process starts with Staff, particularly Klinger, but ends with the Board. Cordeiro asked that people bring their concerns to Town Hall so they can work towards a solution. He reiterated that Staff understands that some discussions are confidential. Cordeiro explained that General Statutes allow for the Board to go into Closed Session to discuss some economic development situations. There are several avenues that can be taken to protect confidential information. Mr. White stated they already have the State involved with some economic packages and they don't want to lose the deal. He reiterated he felt more outreach could have been done, especially asking property owners if they had projects in the works. Mr. Flowe stated they did their best but obviously missed some and apologized.

Bill Moss, Raleigh, stated he owned property with his brothers on Hicks Road. He stated the day was coming that the best use for that property will no longer be agricultural. Mr. Moss stated the property was currently zoned RA and asked the definition of agricultural be changed or their property be rezoned to a different category.

Mr. Moss wanted more information regarding the process as he felt it was important. He sensed that no one in a leadership role in Youngsville wants to force the community to accept changes without a by-in. Mr. Moss stated the Public Hearing was a good first step to gather more information. He understood that Staff and the Planning Board have put in a lot of time. Mr. Moss stated that Mr. Flowe has repeatedly said in response to other comments that "he didn't know" and stated that of course they didn't know. That is the purpose of this Public Hearing.

Mr. Moss stated that his number one fear was the Board would vote in two weeks and the concerns of the community at large would be ignored. He understood that the zoning can be changed but it is time consuming, expensive, stressful, and problematic. Mr. Moss stated that it doesn't have to happen if the process is right, but no one is sure of what the process is. He also expressed concerns about the upcoming election putting new members on the Board and wanted to know if the adoption of the YDO would happen before or after, especially since the public is talking to the current Board. Mr. Moss also inquired about the process and the flow of information, noting it needed to take place in a manner that is positive for the entire community. He stated his sense was that Youngsville understands that it is in a place and time where there needs to be a public perception outside of Youngsville among developers and investors that Youngsville is a place where you want to be. Mr. Moss stated that the proposed zoning could be misinterpreted that Youngsville is happy as we are, and we don't want development to come here. He urged the Board to create a process that is positive and allows as much input that is reasonable. Not only is this a community in a position to buy into how this is taking place but that the message goes forward outside of this community that Youngsville would be a good investment.

Carolyn White, NC Highway 96 East, stated that she was not notified of this meeting, she only found out through word of mouth. Mrs. White showed Mr. Flowe where she lived on the map, noting it was changing from RA to AG. She asked Mr. Flowe what this would mean for her property. Mr. Flowe stated there would probably be no change for her as residential was a basic use in AG. He explained if people owned larger tracts that were not ready for development, this would allow them to continue to enjoy their large property until it was ready for future development. Mr. Flowe felt that most of the AG in her area would be changing over within the next decade. AG districts help to preserve the current use of the property. Mr. Flowe reiterated this should have no effect on her property.

Gerald White, NC Highway 96 East, stated he did not receive notification of this meeting either. He asked if agricultural uses would be allowed in SFR1. Mr. Flowe asked if he was currently using his property as agricultural and Mr. White stated yes. Mr. Flowe recommended he come in to request it be changed to AG. He stated it would be easy to modify the map for that location.

Curtis White stated he appreciated the Board's time and their attention to the stake holders affected by these changes. He noted he lives a mile away but has lived in the area his whole life. Mr. White stated he received a notification at one of his businesses but not at the others. He felt there was a problem with the notification process.

Mr. White explained he owned over thirty properties and the changes were astounding. Most of his properties were in the old MU district, and he felt they were being significantly reduced by the new zoning. This change is detrimental to him, his family, and his partners as they have been working on this project for years. Mr. White felt these properties were the most important, and expensive, properties in Youngsville. He noted they are located along US #1 Highway and Holden Road. They have invested millions, over a twenty-year period, assembling these properties. Mr. White stated they have just recently purchased some of the Holden properties. He stated the property needed to be zoned MU2 instead of

MU1 and residential. Mr. White stated the proposed zoning was not a win/win for him and his partners and hoped the Board would help. He explained they were looking at putting in a shopping center and a major commercial center, along with a Planned Unit Development (PUD). The proposed PUD will consist of ninety-nine 55 and older active adult community. Mr. White explained the firm they have hired met with Clark, including receiving an email from Clark that states what was allowed in that zoning district. He stated his property was being "down zoned", making the property less valuable. Mr. Flowe reminded those in attendance that the proposed zoning has not yet been adopted. Mr. White asked the Board not to adopt the proposed zoning until the major stakeholders have had a chance to speak.

Mr. White agreed with Mr. Flowe that it is important what the Town does but felt there have been some mistakes. He stated there have been numerous attempts to purchase his properties and he would not allow it. Mr. White reiterated he's been working on this for twenty years and noted there was nowhere else to put a shopping center.

Mr. Flowe asked what zoning was preferable for these properties and Mr. White felt MU2 would be best, noting that some could be commercial. Mr. Flowe asked Mr. White to give him the information on the properties so he can share them with the Board before they vote. Mr. White reiterated his concerns about the confidentiality of this information.

Jim Moss, N College Street, stated he was a lifelong resident. He noted that some Youngsville families have been paying taxes for generations. Mr. Moss stated he first learned the gist of what was going on about four to five days ago. His understanding, when we first started out, was for long range planning, which needed to be done. Then he wrongly anticipated there would be a tweaking of the Zoning Ordinance, not completely rewriting it. Mr. Moss stated people have borrowed money for plans and properties based on the previous zoning.

Mr. Moss stated he felt the AG district has become obsolete and takes zoning down 88%, especially concerning lot sizes. When asked what the minimum size in AG, Mr. Flowe explained for new lots there would be 2.5 the way the draft YDO is written, unless the owners used the Mini-Farm Option. Mr. Moss felt that at maximum density, this turned property into a wasteland as it is currently written. He wondered if anyone other than Mr. Flowe understood these ordinances and felt that gave Mr. Flowe a franchise on the YDO. Mr. Moss stated he felt the draft YDO was akin to practicing law. To him it was a severe taking. He noted he had a copy of the current zoning map and felt the proposed zoning map had more spot zoning. Mr. Moss reiterated this seemed to be a major step backwards.

Mr. Moss pointed out the new zoning map also deletes some acreage from the ETJ. He noted that some of it may be warranted but the area on the south by Wake Forest benefits Wake Forest more than Youngsville. Mr. Moss stated there needed to be some reasonable exchange of benefits when dealing with Wake Forest. He noted the areas along Gilcrest Farm Road were covered in our old zoning map but not in the new one. Mr. Moss felt that more can be done under the old zoning rather than the new zoning.

Mr. Moss stated it felt as if property was targeted as well. He stated the taking is not evenly applied. Mr. Moss tried to convey that it felt like having 70% of future potential slashed away. He stated these issues needed to be fixed. If there is a case for wholesale revision, then property owners need to understand what it is. Mr. Moss noted the Board has been very good regarding the historic downtown area but stated the new district is almost double. He recommended a workshop where people were not held to a time limit.

Daniel White, Wake Forest, inquired about the process and the timeline. Cordeiro explained that Staff and the Planning Board have been working on this for over a year. The Planning Board has been meeting twice a month and their meetings are always open to the public. The CDP was adopted by the Board on March 14th. Cordeiro stated the entire process was designed to express to the development community where Youngsville would like to develop next. He explained Staff can only focus on information that is available to them and noted they were learning of new projects tonight. To help the community understand, Cordeiro stated don't focus on everything, because when you focus on everything, sometimes you focus on nothing. Locations that we think we can provide services and where new homes will be located was how some of the zoning was placed on the map. This is a comprehensive process with no predefined timeline. Cordeiro explained it was up to the Board on how they wish to proceed but he recommended a work session to be scheduled to collect more information. He stated the Board has not yet decided when they will vote on the proposed YDO. This Public Hearing is just a step in the process and reiterated there was no predefined timeline.

Cordeiro suggested that Klinger and Clark work with people that have concerns so modifications can be made to the proposed map. Mayor Flowers agreed and stated the whole premise was to get this information. He explained the Board already had one work session that very few attended.

Mr. White expressed concerns about the notification process and requested that better notifications be sent next time. Mayor Flowers reminded everyone the new website was active and the information was available online as well as the advertisements in the Franklin Times. Cordeiro and Hurd explained drafts and notices were also available on the old website as well.

Attorney Bartholomew stated the Town followed all the Statutory regulations on notifications, including running the advertisement in the local newspaper. He explained the only place you can potentially get notice for a comprehensive rezoning would be through the newspaper. The website is just a bonus for more access. Attorney Bartholomew stated there are some mail requirements for specific reasons. Attorney Bartholomew stated he will continue to make sure the mailing requirements are met.

Commissioner Stallings stated that a lot of effort had been put into the YDO by the Planning Board and N*Focus. He noted that it seemed like a lot of the material was copied from other small towns. Commissioner Stallings stated that we have needed the help of N*Focus but recommended that we work with the Planning Board and use N*Focus as a backup. He felt that we missed the boat somewhere.

Commissioner Johnson stated that a lot of people did not receive notice and he doesn't like to blindside people. He acknowledged the requirements were followed. Commissioner Johnson stated there was a lot of things going on in our area that are significant to property owners. He felt it was common courtesy to let them know. Commissioner Johnson stated he wanted to make the best decision for the people here, but he also wants Youngsville to grow accordingly as well. He assured the people in attendance the Board wants to do the right thing and will not vote in two weeks. Commissioner Johnson urged attendees to stop by Town Hall and talk to Staff. He stated we will do the proper thing for everyone involved.

Mayor Flowers appreciated everyone coming out as he understood that it was not easy to speak in public. He stated the Board would certainly take all the information under advisement and set a date for a work shop at the next Board Meeting. The Board can decide once it has more information.

Cordeiro stated one of the main takeaways was communication. He stated they can get addresses from the Franklin County Tax Office and send out postcards as notification for the upcoming work session. Cordeiro stated that even after we do that, people will still not know about the meeting and will be unhappy. He stated Staff was doing their best but asked attendees to help spread the word. Cordeiro stated we will do our best but noted it was unreasonable to think we can reach 100% of the people 100% of the time.

As there were no further questions or comments, the meeting adjourned at 7:38pm.

		•

1 Memorandum 1

Date:

November 12, 2019

To:

Board of Commissioners

From:

Emily Hurd

Re:

Monthly Tax Collection Report

Please review and approve the below report of the October 2019 releases, adjustments, refunds, and tax collection report.

- Total release amount for October 2019- \$0.00
- Total adjustment amount for October 2019- \$0.00
- Total refund (overages) amount for October 2019- \$0.00

We have received vehicle taxes in the amount of \$9,130.67 for September 2019.

Please do not hesitate to contact me if you have any questions or need more detailed information.

Emily Hurd

Town Clerk / Tax Collector

Town of Youngsville

Collections Rate Report

Page: 1 of 1

TOWN OF YOUNGSVILLE

Tax Year	Charges	Collections	Net	Collections Percentage
1998	\$48.49	\$48.49	\$0.00	100.00%
1999	\$43.60	\$43.60	\$0.00	100.00%
2000	\$42.20	\$42.20	\$0.00	100.00%
2001	\$40.79	\$40.79	\$0.00	100.00%
2002	\$39.38	\$39.38	\$0.00	100.00%
2003	\$37.98	\$37.98	\$0.00	100.00%
2004	\$251.57	\$35.18 ·	\$216.39	13.98%
2005	\$422.32	\$46.76	\$375.56	11.07%
2006	\$457.93	\$160.66	\$297.27	35.08%
2007	\$415.60	\$40.85	\$374.75	9.83%
2008	\$471.64	\$41.07	\$430.57	8.71%
2009	\$1,022.81	\$40.08	\$982.73	3.92%
2010	\$1,080.58	\$39.25	\$1,041.33	3.63%
2011	\$1,106.36	\$335.88	\$770.48	30.36%
2012	\$1,055.06	\$95.86	\$959.20	9.09%
2013	\$1,126.26	\$298.30	\$827.96	26.49%
2014	\$2,111.05	\$869.30	\$1,241.75	41.18%
2015	\$4,565.55	\$2,539.16	\$2,026.39	55.62%
2016	\$27,635.55	\$4,171.76	\$23,463.79	15.10%
2017	\$27,440.98	\$3,660.27	\$23,780.71	13.34%
2018	\$457,808.68	\$420,357.64	\$37,451.04	91.82%
2019	\$1,532,149.52	\$693,339.14	\$838,810.38	45.25%
Grand Totals:	\$2,059,373.90	\$1,126,323.60	\$933,050.30	54.69%



Youngsville Police Department

Post Office Box 190, Youngsville, North Carolina 27596 Phone: 919.556.0500 | Fax: 919.925.3403

MONTHLY REPORT

OCTOBER 2019

The department continues to stay busy with patrolling and crime prevention initiatives. Our Patrol Officers will continue to make their presence known in the residential and business districts of our town as they proactively patrol and interact with citizens.

CALLS FOR SERVICE

Calls for service to law enforcement agencies generally include calls to 911 for emergency assistance and may also include non-emergency situations. These calls can range from vehicle unlocks to more serious criminal matters. Each call for service requires the presence, response or knowledge of an officer.

The Youngsville Police Department recorded 350 calls for service in the month of October, compared to 423 calls in the same month last year. Of those 350 calls for service, 29 reports were taken, and 75 citations were written.

MOTOR VEHICLE ACCIDENTS

In October 2019 the Youngsville Police Department filed 10 motor vehicle accident reports as compared to 17 in the same month last year.

PATROL OPERATIONS

We have received several complaints of stop sign violations in the vicinity of Franklin, Cross and Nassau streets. Officers will increase patrols in these areas during peak traffic times.

There have been multiple complaints about loose dogs in the area of Cottage Court. Youngsville Police Department has issued 2 citations to the owner. The dog owner is now in the process of putting up a fence to contain the dogs moving forward. Interim Chief Kimball has received many thanks for the department's effort to address this issue from the other Cottage Court residents.

A speed study from South Nassau Street is currently underway. A final report is scheduled to be disseminated at the board's December meeting.

COMMUNITY POLICING

Youngsville Police Department has been participating in the town's recreational kickball league, where we are 5-1 and 2nd in the league.

October 9th was Coffee with a Cop! Community members gathered at Charron's Deli to have a cup of coffee and mingle with some of our officers.

On October 31st Youngsville Police Department participated in Trick or Treating on Main Street. We had several officers directing traffic, as well as passing out candy!

Upcoming events:

- Red Cross Blood Drive on November 9th! We have had an amazing response from the Town of Youngsville citizens! We have successfully filled 37 of 38 appointments!
- Coffee with a Cop on December 4th
- Free Community Shred Day on December 10th
- Shop with a Cop on December 17th

ADMINISTRATIVE TRAINING AND ACTIVITIES

Members of the management team have participated in planning meetings for the annual Town of Youngsville Christmas Parade.

This month our

- Administrative Specialist Wammock attended a 3-day RMS training course.
- Officer Parrish attended the Exploited Children Simulated User Investigations: Tips, Tactics and Techniques seminar.
- Captain Magsi attended Dangerous Crossroads Ahead training at Apex Police Department.

SCHOOL RESOURCE OFFICER

Officer A. Allen, our Student Resource Officer (SRO) takes wonderful care of the students at Youngsville Elementary School. Along with her daily SRO duties, in the month of October Officer Allen spoke to students about peer pressure, spoke with a 1st graders about behavior in the classroom, assisted with school fire drills and involved students with the completion of a sign for Youngsville Police Department's trick or treat table.

Budget Ordinance for The Town of Youngsville Page 1 of 1 Pages

Amendment to the Budget Ordinance

BE IT ORDAINED by the Board of Commissioners of The Town of Youngsville, North Carolina that the following amendment be made to the annual budget ordinance for the fiscal year ending June 30, 2020.

Section 1: To amend General Fund Expenditures based board approved appropriations and activities to date.

date.			
Administration		\$	10,000.00
Public Facilities		\$	60,885.00
	Total Appropriations	\$	70,885.00
Section 2: It is estimated that tyear beginning July 1, 2019 and	the following revenues will be avail l ending June 30, 2020:	lable in the General F	und for the fiscal
Appropriation from Gene	ral Fund Balance	\$	70,885.00
	Total Estimated Revenues	\$ <u>\$</u>	70,885.00
Section 3: Copies of this budge Officer for their direction.	t amendment shall be furnished to	the Town Clerk and	to the Finance
Adopted this	day of		_, 2019
Finance Office	r	Mayor	

CERTIFICATE OF SUFFICIENCY

To the Board of Commissioners of the Town of Youngsville, North Carolina:

I, Emily Hurd, Town Clerk, do hereby certify that I have investigated the attached petition and hereby make the following findings:

- a. The petition included a metes and bounds description of the area proposed for annexation and has attached a map showing the proposed satellite area in relation to the primary corporate limits.
- b. The petition includes the names and addresses of all owners of real property lying in the area described therein.
- c. The petition includes the signatures of all owners of real property lying in the area described therein, expect those not required to sign by G.S. 160A-58.1(a).
- d. The nearest point on the proposed satellite corporate limits is no more than three (3) miles from the primary corporate limits of the Town.
- e. No point on the proposed satellite corporate limits is closer to the primary corporate limits of any municipality other than the Town.
- f. The satellite area is so situated that the Town will be able to provide the same services as are provided within its primary corporate limits.
- g. To the extent that the proposed satellite area contains any portion of a subdivision, the entire subdivision is included.
- h. The Town has received modification to the requirement of 10% allowance to satellite annexations.

In witness whereof, I have hereunto set my hand and affixed the seal of the Town of Youngsville, this 14th day of November 2019.

Of North Carry of Youngstile

Emily Hurd, Town **¢**lerk

A RESOLUTION BY THE BOARD OF COMMISSIONERS OF THE TOWN OF YOUNGSVILLE, NORTH CAROLINA AMENDING THE TOWN OF YOUNGSVILLE SCHEDULE OF FEES AND PENALTIES

WHEREAS, the Board of Commissioners of the Town of Youngsville has adopted various fees and penalties in the Code of Ordinances,

WHEREAS, the Board of Commissioners seeks to update its Fees and Penalties Schedule to help cover costs of administration, utilities, and related matters; and

WHERAS, the Town Hall Staff has reviewed the costs associated with each department and recommends a revised Fees and Penalties Schedule in Attachment B.

NOW, THEREFORE, BE IT ORDAINED, by the Board of Commissioners of the Town of Youngsville, that:

Section 1. The Schedule of Fees and Penalties of the Code of Ordinances is amended by replacing the current Fee and Penalty Schedule in its entirety with those shown in Attachment B; and

Section 2. The fees shall be collected and are hereby authorized for use by the Town of Youngsville as permitted by Law in conjunction with administration of the Code of Ordinances.

Adopted by the Board of Commissioners, the 14th day of November 2019 and will be effective immediately.

	Fonzie Flowers, Mayor
ATTEST:	
Emily Hurd, Town Clerk	
This is to certify that this is a true adopted by the Town of Youngsvi 2019.	and accurate copy of Resolution No lle Board of Commissioners on the 14 th day of November
Emily Hurd, Town Clerk	Date

	·	

Fees Schedule – Town of Youngsville, NC				
COMMUNITY HOUSE				
Deposit, Refundable after Event	\$100.00			
One (1) Day Event – In-Town Resident / Business	\$100.00			
One (1) Day Event – Out-of-Town Resident / Business	\$125.00			
Non-Profit Organizations that have proof of their Non-Profit Status, (Ex: 301(c)) – Mondays through Thursdays only	\$50.00 In-Town \$62.50 Out-of-Town			
GARBAGE				
Mandatory Regular Service, 1 Roll Cart	\$27.15			
Mandatory Regular Service, 2 Roll Carts	\$40.92			
Mandatory Regular Service, 3 Roll Carts	\$54.40			
Voluntary Recycling Service, 1 Cart	\$7.00			
Voluntary Recycling Service, 2 Carts	\$13.00			
Extra Loads: \$50.00 per load plus Tipping Fees	\$50.00 per load plus Tipping Fees *			
*One (1) free load per week with active garbage account				
MISCELLANEOUS				
Permit to Dig in Streets	\$25.00			
Copies of Public Records	\$0.20 / page (color) \$0.10 / page (black)			
PARKS AND RECREATION	_			
Fall Baseball Registration – In-Town Resident	\$55.00			
Fall Baseball Registration – Out-of-Town Resident				
T-Ball	\$70.00			
Coach Pitch	\$100.00			
Kid Pitch	\$125.00			
Field Rentals				
Deposit, Refundable after Event	\$100.00			
Field Use without Lights (per hour)	\$25.00			
Field Use with Lights (per hour)	\$40.00			
Field Lining Fee (if required) – Note: field will be groomed and lined	\$25.00 each time			
Season Package - Mid February to Mid November - includes field grooming and lights	Market Rate, TBD			
Spring Baseball Registration – In-Town Resident	\$55.00			
Spring Baseball Registration – Out-of-Town Resident				
T-Ball	\$70.00			
Coach Pitch	\$100.00			
Kid Pitch	\$125.00			
Winter Basketball Registration – In-Town Resident	\$55.00			
Winter Basketball Registration – Out-of-Town Resident	\$80.00			
PENALTIES				
Unless otherwise noted by Ordinance, each day any single violation continues shall be a separate violation	\$50.00			
Public Nuisance	\$50.00			
Willfully engaging in Disorderly Conduct	\$500.00			
Noise Violations (within a thirty (30) day period)				

4 -

1st Violation	\$100.00
2 nd Violation	\$250.00
3 rd Violation	\$500.00
4 th Violation	\$750.00
5 th and any subsequent offence	\$1,000.00
*Note: if more than six (6) violations within any 12-month period, then each violation after the sixth occurrence shall be subject to a civil penalty of \$1,000.00	
Excessive False Alarms *After three (3) Warnings in a thirty day period by the Police Department (Not to exceed \$500 in a 30-day period)	\$100.00
PUBLIC WORKS	
Personnel Fee for Special Events, etc. (subject to availability):	
Maintenance Crew Member (rate includes overtime, fringe benefits, etc.)	\$50.00 / hour
POLICE DEPARTMENT	
Parking:	Menonesia (1991) 1991 1991 1991 1991 1991 1991 19
Handicap Zone	\$100.00
Loading Zone	\$10.00
Obstruct Traffic Lane	\$10.00
Fire Lane	\$25.00
Prohibited Area	\$10.00
Parking too close to Intersection / Corner	\$10.00
Restricted Zone	\$10.00
Parking too close to Fire Plug	\$25.00
Wrong Direction	\$10.00
Fingerprints:	
In-Town Resident	\$5.00
Out-of-Town Resident	\$10.00
Military and First Responders	No Charge
Personnel Fee for Special Events, etc. (subject to availability):	
Police Officer (rate includes overtime, fringe benefits, etc.)	\$50.00 / hour
TAXES AND FEES:	
Dog Tag	\$5.00
Beer and Wine Licenses:	
License to sell beer off premises	\$5.00
License to sell beer on premises	\$15.00
License to sell wine off premises	\$10.00
License to sell wine one premises	\$15.00
For beer and wine off premises, total	\$15.00
For beer and wine on premises, total	\$30.00
Peddler's License	\$25.00*
*Plus costs of back ground check	:
Taxicabs	\$15.00
*Applicant pays the costs of advertisement of Hearing	
Vehicle Registration, included with Vehicle Tax	\$20.00
ZONING / PLANNING	
See Schedule A, 11.201	